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1. PURPOSE OF REPORT 

 
The report recommends the ratification of earlier proposals to vary the 
Committee’s roof sign condition for taxi licences; and resolutions to 
related matters. 
 

2. RECOMMENDATION(S) 
 
That the Licensing Committee: 
 
a. agree to the variation to Condition 16 of the Conditions Applicable 

to Taxi Licences, both City and Airport Zones; 
b. agree to the variation to Condition 16A of the Conditions Applicable 

to Private Hire Car Licences; and 
c. instruct officers to complete the statutory variation procedures. 
 

3. FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
None. 
 

4. OTHER IMPLICATIONS 
 
None. 

 
5. BACKGROUND/MAIN ISSUES 

 
At the meeting of the Taxi Consultation Group (the “TCG”) on 6 
November 2012 the taxi representatives on the Group highlighted that 
taxis were operating without illuminated roof signs. 
 
It was agreed that officers would investigate and report back to the 
group. 
 
A letter was issued to all Taxi Booking Office licence holders explaining 
the requirements of Condition 16 of the Conditions Applicable to Taxi 



 

Licences. Condition 16, requires that taxis have a roof sign capable of 
being illuminated and that works in conjunction with the vehicle’s taxi 
meter.  
 
The letter also sought an explanation from the trade as to why they 
could not comply with the condition. 
 
One response was received (from Rainbow City Taxis see Appendix 1) 
and the matter was referred to the Committee. 
 
At its meeting on 26 March 2013 the Committee agreed: 

i. to instruct a report on the issue of roof signs for consideration at 
a future Licensing Committee; and  

ii. to a moratorium on the specific usage of the roof signs until after 
consideration of the report. 

 
At its meeting on 17 September 2013 the Committee: 

i. agreed in principle to the proposed variation to Condition 16 of 
the Conditions Applicable to Taxi Licences, both City and Airport 
Zones; 

ii. agreed in principle to the proposed variation to Condition 16A of 
the Conditions Applicable to Private Hire Car Licences; and 

iii. instructed officers to complete the statutory variation procedures 
and report back. 

 
Condition 16 and Proposed Solution 
 
Members are reminded that Rainbow City Taxis’ original position was 
that the current condition could not be complied with due to software 
problems encountered when the taxi meter and the roof sign are linked 
up electronically with their booking system (see Appendix 1).  
 
As a result, the roof light cannot be turned off on the cars that use that 
software when a telephone or radio booking is received. The light will 
only turn off when the meter is started. This leads customers in the 
street to believe that the taxi is available for hire. In practice, however, 
the taxi may already have taken a telephone booking and be en route 
to a customer. To avoid this problem it is understood that many taxi 
licence holders disconnect the roof sign. 

 
The Committee are advised that it is appropriate to retain a roof sign 
condition as:  
 
a. roof signs distinguish between taxis which can pick up on the street 

and licensed private hire cars which cannot; 
b. roof signs help distinguish between Aberdeen City Council licensed 

taxis that are allowed to ply for trade in the city streets and licensed 
taxis from other areas which cannot;  

c. illuminated roof signs make it easier for passengers to identify 
available taxis in the street, especially at night time; and 



 

d. the recommended licence conditions from the Scottish 
Development Department in 1986 include a roof sign condition. The 
Committee’s condition 16 was originally based on that condition. 

 
It appears that the Committee has always required taxis to have roof 
signs that can be illuminated. However, the condition was amended in 
the past to make the roof sign work automatically with the meter. A 
practical reason for this would be to avoid drivers forgetting to turn it 
on. However, it was not anticipated that roof signs cannot work 
automatically with the meter because of the software difficulties 
explained by Rainbow.  
 
In the circumstances, the problem can be surmounted by a variation of 
the condition. The proposed variation removes the requirement that the 
roof sign works in conjunction with the taxi meter. This means that taxis 
can have a manual on/off switch for their roof sign, which is operated 
independently from the taxi meter. All taxis would also continue to be 
required to illuminate their roof sign when they are available for hire. It 
is anticipated that this would assist the trade to provide a better service 
to the public.  
 
It is therefore recommended that the Committee agrees to amend 
Condition 16 as follows: 
 
Current Condition 

 
16. The holder of this licence shall display upon the roof of the taxi a 
sign of a type approved by the licensing authority for the purpose of 
identifying the vehicle as a taxi, which sign shall be capable of being 
illuminated, shall work automatically in conjunction with the taximeter 
fitted to the vehicle, and must be extinguished on the meter being 
switched to the “hired” or “stopped” position; and while the taxi is 
available for shared hire he shall display on the taxi in a position 
approved by the licensing authority a sign of a type approved by the 
licensing authority for the purpose of indicating that the taxi is available 
for shared hire, which sign shall be visible form the front of the vehicle, 
shall display the words “shared hire” on an orange background, shall 
be illuminated, shall be worked automatically in conjunction with the 
taximeter fitted to the vehicle, and shall be extinguished only when the 
taxi is being engaged in the exclusive mode. 
 
Proposed Amended Condition 

 
16. The holder of this licence shall display upon the roof of the taxi a 
sign of a type approved by the licensing authority for the purpose of 
identifying the vehicle as a taxi, which must be illuminated when the 
vehicle is available for hire and must be extinguished on the meter 
being switched to the “hired” or “stopped” position; and while the taxi is 
available for shared hire the licence holder shall display on the taxi in a 
position approved by the licensing authority a sign of a type approved 



 

by the licensing authority for the purpose of indicating that the taxi is 
available for shared hire, which sign shall be visible from the front of 
the vehicle, shall display the words “shared hire” on an orange 
background, shall be illuminated, and shall be extinguished only when 
the taxi is being engaged in the exclusive mode.  
 
The variation removes the requirement that the roof sign must work in 
conjunction with the taxi meter. This should assist Rainbow in 
complying with the condition. The variation also clarifies that taxis’ roof 
signs must be illuminated when the taxi is available for hire. As 
Members are aware it is a criminal offence not to comply with a licence 
condition. 
 
Private Hire Car Licence Conditions – Necessary Variation 
 
Condition 15 of the Conditions Applicable to Private Hire Car Licences 
requires that the licence holder shall not display a roof sign on the 
vehicle. 
 
However, Condition 16A (5)(a), which was added later, erroneously 
states that: “the driver shall extinguish or remove the roof sign from the 
vehicle so as not to give or appear to give, the impression that the 
vehicle in question is available for hire at any time the space saver 
wheel is in use”.  
 
It is recommended that this part of Condition 16A is removed as it 
contradicts Condition 15. Private hire cars should not have roof signs. 
 
Consultation with the Trade on the Variations 
 
As part of completing the statutory variation procedures all licence 
holders, who would be affected by the variations, were written to and 
invited to submit their representations on the proposal. They were also 
given an opportunity to attend the Committee’s meeting and make oral 
submissions in support of any such representations. 
 
One response was received (see Appendix 2), on behalf of Rainbow. It 
reiterates the problem that their roof signs at present do not work 
effectively with their booking system. However, the further response 
from Rainbow also suggests that it is not necessary for taxis in 
Aberdeen to have illuminated roof signs at all. 
 
The Committee was previously advised that certain taxis have not been 
complying with the Committee’s condition as their booking system does 
not work in conjunction with the meter. The proposed change therefore 
was to also permit a roof sign wired up separately to the booking 
system with an on/off switch. It was purposely designed to remove the 
existing problem, without requiring a software fix from the 
transportation software company that supplies their booking system.  



 

It is for Licensing Committee to consider and determine whether or not 
it is necessary for taxis to have working roof signs that must be 
illuminated when they are available for hire.  
 
It appears that it is of benefit to the public if taxis have roof signs, which 
are illuminated when the taxi is available. 
 
If taxis do not wish to carry out any street or rank work they could 
alternatively operate as private hire, whereby they would not require a 
roof sign at all.  
 
If Members wish taxis to have illuminated roof signs the new condition 
offers taxi licence holders and taxi firms the opportunity: 1) to install 
software to link their booking system and taxi data unit with their roof 
sign; or 2) to wire up the roof sign with a separate on/off switch. 
 
Shared Hire 
 
It appears that the shared hire part of the condition was introduced on 
the basis of the recommended licence conditions from the Scottish 
Development Department in 1986. This option is still available for taxi 
licence holders, albeit it may not have been utilised by them. The 
Scottish Government is currently considering amendments to the taxi 
licensing regime and it is proposed that no changes are implemented in 
respect of shared hire until after that process is completed. 

 
6. IMPACT 

 
Corporate – The recommendations support compliance with licence 
conditions and the good governance of the taxi licensing function. 
 
Public – This report may be of interest to members of the public who 
use taxi services and particularly those who wish to hail taxis on the 
street. 
 
Equality - This report appears to be of interest equally to members of 
the public and persons who have a protected characteristic, therefore 
an Equality and Human Rights Impact Assessment has not been 
provided.  
 
Ensuring that all taxi roof signs are illuminated when the vehicles are 
available for hire may be of assistance to the visually impaired. 
 

7. MANAGEMENT OF RISK 
 

A significant number of taxi licence holders will continue to be in breach 
of condition 16 if it is not amended, which is a criminal offence; and 
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